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Bere Ferrers Parish Council

At a meeting of the Finance & General Purposes committee, held in the Council Chamber Bere Alston on Tuesday 18TH November 2014.
     Present




Rev N. Law                      Chairman




Mr B. Lamb         
        Chairman of Council

                                Mrs. H. Boot-Handford



Mr. R. Leithall 



Mr R. Piper
 1680. Apologies.


Apologies were received from Mr Benson and Mr Maycock due to business commitments.    
1681. Minutes of the meeting held on the 21st October and taken as read, matters arising.
Matters arising.

Minute 1638(1) Mrs Boot-Handford reported that the wood from the Woolacombe Road building site is being collected and it is working out fine.
Minute 1638(2)  Mr Lamb thought that Remembrance Day was fantastic. Letters of thanks have gone to BATs and The Royal British Legion, and there will be one sent to Miss Wild at Bere Alston School. Rev Law asked that Lesley Wright be included also.
The Clerk read the following letter from Buckland Monachorum Parish Council:-

Parish partnering for a WD TAP Fund bid

Buckland Monachorum Parish Council (BMPC) would like to put forward a bid for West Devon TAP Funding to help parishes purchase Parish Lengthsman services from Devon 
County Council (DCC) Highways to undertake additional works which are not included in the existing County Council schedule of works but would be of great benefit to each parish.

DCC Highways charge for a two-man team and equipment for one day’s work (7.5 hours) is £375 + VAT. BMPC would like to take the opportunity to clear a multi-use tarmac path at Yelverton which has gradually become overgrown with grass over a number of years. This work would take approximately three days and would cost £1,125 + VAT.

The Parish Council is asking if your parish would like to partner in this application to fund any works that your parishioners would like see done.

If you would like to know more, please contact Cllr Susan Woollacott.

Cllr Woollacott will be in attendance at the next Southern Link meeting to answer any questions about this project but an early response from any supporting Parish Councils would be much appreciated as an application is being prepared to submit as soon as possible.

If your parish would like to partner, please could you supply me an indication of the works you would like to carry out in your parish and how much it would cost based on the day rate figure given above.

Discussions took place. Mr Lamb agreed to speak to Councillor Woollacott.

1682. Accounts for payment.
The Clerk emailed the accounts for payment statement to all councillors. Mr Lamb proposed acceptance, seconded by Mr Piper.                                                             
1683. Financial Statements
The Clerk emailed the financial statements to Councillors all except the bank reconciliation which she then circulated.

Mrs Boot-Handford proposed acceptance, seconded by Mr Piper.
1684. Parish Hall Car Park Resurfacing Figures.
The Clerk explained that she had contacted Cormac and asked for a quote. They stated it would be another two weeks before they could give us a quote for the work.

After discussions the clerk had done her best to get more quotes but without avail.

Mr Lamb proposed we go ahead with the work as quoted by South West Highways for £2,048.33 +VAT, seconded by Mrs Boot-Handford.  
1685. To receive a report on the safety of pedestrians at Woolacombe Road Estate 
(Proposed one way system for Grove Lane).
“Members will recall that one of our main objections about the development of Woolacombe Road were the traffic hazards at the Woolacombe (Down) Road/Bedford Street junction.    The District Council Planning Committee supported this view and was possibly the major influence on them refusing planning permission.   We carried the same objections to the Planning Authority who allowed the appeal as this was a Devon County Highways matter and they had raised no objections.

In April, 2014 we had a site meeting with Highway Officers and Councillor Phillip Saunders about the above junction. The former suggested that if Grove Lane was made one way, it would allow space for a footpath on the other side of Bedford St.   As requested we wrote on 27 April confirming our concerns and asking (as advised for a safety audit). After many reminders on 3 October John Doswell our Local Highways Officer reiterated the idea of the one way system, stating that pedestrians crossing at a 45 degree angle was not acceptable and asking that if the Parish wanted to progress this matter then we should consult with parishioners and inform him of the findings.  He would then take it forward and seek funds. 

We have consulted via Tavistock Times, Bere Links and a mail drop to all adjacent houses and farms.

Thirteen responses have been received all against the proposal except one.

However, perhaps more important are the facts and the views that have been disclosed. The major one is that this lane is an important route for farm and timber vehicles regular daily use and their alternative route would be Alexandra Drive. Secondly commercial vehicles and those with trailers are unable to access the angular entrances on this road unless they can come in from Broad Park Road.

Most responders agreed that there were severe dangers, and that this matter should have been decided before planning permission was given. There were many statements regarding the need to reduce speed in Bedford Street and suggestions to alleviate this included extending the 30mph speed limit towards the Bowling Club, Rumble Strips, and Speed Humps. There were two suggestions for a Zebra crossing and a number about the dangerous site lines, cutting back hedges, and the dangers about the location of the bus stop.  There was also mention of the blind exit from Grove Lane when travelling south.

Mention has been made of two recent accidents one at the junction and another involving two cars near Bowling Club.

I believe that this Council should take a view that making Grove Lane one way is not appropriate, thereby supporting  the objections and that we should respond to County Highways accordingly, together with the above information.  We should reiterate our request for a Safety Audit with a scheme that will enhance the safety of pedestrian and vehicles at this cross roads, in particular extending the 30mph limits outwards to the statutory street light limit”.

F&GP recommend that Council go back to County Highways with the above proposals and ask for a progress report on the safety audit.
1686. Report from Mr Lamb on the Denham Bridge meeting with County Highways.
Mr Lamb met with John Doswell and the landowner. Mr Lamb did not realise that widening the layby between Trendle Stud and Trendle Lane could cause the bank to collapse as the field is higher than the lane, also BT have a line parallel to the hedge. Mr Doswell said he had concerns that any improvement would in fact have the opposite effect to what Council was trying to achieve, which is to lessen congestion. Mr Doswell pointed out that improving the passing places might also increase the speeds.

County do not have any funding for the type of work for the foreseeable future. So the only possibility would be for Parish to carry out the work.

There was to be no further action at this stage.

1687. Consideration of Consultation Document by Devon County Council (Tough Choices).
This document to go to Footpaths and Environment as there will be some financial effect on this Council.
Mr Lamb has been in touch with Devon County Council over the issues of gritting as the map with the document is not clear. County state they will grit both roads to Bere Alston and Bere Ferrers railway station as they are on the primary routes.
They will only be cutting visibility splays in the future.

1688. Mr Leithall proposed, “To receive and approve the proposed actions of the Bere 
Ferrers Parish Council Workshop held on the 7th October and the follow up meeting held on the 3rd November”, seconded by Mr Lamb.

Mr Leithall presented the report and the following items were discussed:
· Need for a vision statement- the Rev Law presented the vision statement. This replaces the existing vision statement.

Draft Vision Statement:

‘This Parish Council will strive to serve this community, ensuring good stewardship of the resources entrusted to it and, working in partnership with individuals and groups, will seek to enhance cohesion and build community life.’

Clarification:

Strive – we will work hard

Serve – we are not here to meet our own needs

This community – we have a distinct area and will fight for it

Good stewardship – make best use of the resources, financial, human and material

Entrusted – we recognise these are not our own resources

Partnership – we recognise the benefit of cooperating with others

Enhance - we want to improve rather than stand still.

Cohesion – the desire to work together

Build – it is active rather than passive

Community life - we are looking for vibrancy not morbidity.  

· Policy Documents- this Council thinks all Policy Documents should be placed on the website.

Mr Lamb has spoken with Mr Slaughter and this should not be a problem.

· Draft minutes to the Chairman of each committee before distribution- it was agreed this be done. The Clerk did point out that when it comes to making major changes to the minutes i.e. if a councillor feels there is a fundamental error; this should go to the meeting to agree or disagree the change. Proposing to change the sense of a decision is one to go to the whole meeting also.
· Update on Asset Register and inspection regime- Clerk presented the asset Register prepared by the Assistant Clerk. Committee asked that another column be added to show who is responsible for each item.

· Review of Property inspection procedure- after discussions this will form part of Rolling Review Programme.

· Rolling Review Programme as a standard item for the agenda- this to appear on each agenda for delegation to councillors, also an inspection list to be drawn up.

Mr Leithall proposed accept the above actions of the Bere Ferrers Parish Council Workshop, seconded by Mr Lamb.

1689. Briefing by Mr Benson on Neighbourhood Plan Progress.

The Clerk presented the following report:-

The steering group has been running a series of public consultations that finished on the 8th of November .We had a good response and these comments will appear on our website. The interesting thing is that we attracted quite a number of new residents who have moved into the parish since the questionnaire was launched last year. The group has agreed to hold its second workshop session on November the 28th in the council chamber, this being led by its appointed consultant John Baker .Following this daylong session the aim is to begin writing the draft plan. We are also engaged in work to update the berepeninsulaplan.org.uk website through a new volunteer. Since Andrew Sadleir left the parish this has presented us with concerns over uploading material onto the site. Hopefully this will soon be resolved.

1690. Correspondence.

1) Zurich Insurance- 
Request by Bere Ferrers Villagers Association to add the defibrillator and cabinet to the Parish Council’s insurance. The Clerk has obtained a cost of £14.48p Mr. Lamb proposed accept and add these items to the Council policy. Write to Bere Ferrers Villagers Association and explain the defibrillator will remain the property of Bere Ferrers Parish Council but the Villagers Association will be responsible for cleanliness, maintenance and inspection of defibrillator and cabinet, seconded by Mrs. Boot-Handford.

2)
West Devon Borough Council – Neighbourhood Plan – Area Designation.


Application to designate the following Neighbourhood Plan Areas have now been 

considered and approved;

· Milton Abbot and Kelly (the MACK Plan)
· Bridestowe and Sourton

· Buckland

The neighbourhood planning groups for each area will now begin the process of preparing their plans and draft visions they will be made available for consultation in due course.

3)
Local Government Boundary Commission – Formally commenced an electoral review for 
Devon County Council.
4)
South West Highways – The following works to be undertaken on Thursday 20th and 21st 

November at Junction of Drakes Park and Broad Park Road for drainage work.

5)
National Grid Media – Tamar Valley AONB could benefit from a project to reduce visual 

impact of overhead lines. £500million fund available to reduce visual impact of lines in 

nationally protected landscapes. A section of overhead line in the Tamar Valley AONB 

which crosses the River Tamar near Weir Quay has been identified as having a significant 

landscape and visual impact. Nation Grid is now planning to assess the feasibility of 

engineering work to reduce the visual impact of the line crossing the River Tamar and will 

be seeking the views of local people and stakeholders. A decision about the Tamar Valley 

line will be made in Spring 2015.

6)
The following are for information.-


a)
Devon County Council Community news roundup.


b)
West Devon Town and Parish Voice.


c) 
West Devon News Release, Warning over telephone Council tax banding scam.


Hard copies of the above can be inspected in the Clerk’s office or at the next Full Council 

meeting.
1691. Agenda Items for next meeting.
1. Youth 2 Youth Land Agreement- Mr. Leithall to investigate.
2. Finalisation of the 2015/16 Precept.

3. Staff Salary Review.
There being no further business the Chairman thanked members for attending and declared the meeting closed at 8.58pm.
Signed this 25th   day of November 2014.   
Chairman………………...

